Memorandum of Understanding

University Honors Program
July 2015
This Memorandum of Understanding outlines the consensus reached by the University Honors Program and the Division of Academic Affairs, based on the recently conducted program review.  It describes the goals to be achieved, and the actions to be undertaken by all parties to this MOU to achieve these goals, during the next program review cycle.  Progress toward goals is to be addressed in the biennial report.

The University Honors Program last underwent program review in 2008. Since that time, the program leadership has made many positive changes that have led to increases in enrollment in and completion of the program, enhancement of the curriculum, greater participation in activities and events by Honors students, and increased overall quality of the program. The external reviewer rightly noted that the program has made great “strides” since the last review. 
Strengths of the program include a dedicated staff and leadership that provide strong and effective support for Honors students, outstanding and motivated students, and an engaged faculty. The theme of Los Angeles provides a unifying and attractive four-course framework for the academic experience of Honors students, and the addition of an orientation and retreat for students has strengthened both participation and outcomes. Enhanced requirements such as a mandatory honors thesis and participation in a certain number of program events has created a positive learning community. 
The program review also identified challenges and opportunities for the Honors Program. The leadership in Academic Affairs and in the Honors Program wants to continue to grow student enrollment in the program. The review identified space as a concern; the current location of the Honors program was found to lack visibility, and the space itself is inadequate to meet the needs of staff and students. To support the envisioned growth, the review called for a full-time director as well. An additional suggestion related to growth in the scope of the program was that advising for major scholarships such as Fulbright and Rhodes become part of the Honors Program portfolio of student support services.

To date, assessments have been conducted at the level of the Honor’s Program’s operations, services, and student feedback. A next step recommended by PARC would be the development of student learning outcomes for the academic component of the program, along with plans to assess them using direct measures of student performance.

It is therefore agreed that:

1. The Honors Program will work with Academic Affairs to increase enrollments in the program and to secure a space that will be adequately large, appropriately configured, and well-placed on campus to best carry out its operations and services.
2. Academic Affairs, in consultation with the Honors Program, will increase the appointment of the Honors Director to match the pace of the program’s growth not only in terms of students but also in operations and services provided, with the goal of appointing a full-time faculty director.
3. The Honors Program will develop student learning outcomes and will implement a plan to assess those outcomes using direct measures of student performance.
4. The program will provide a biennial update on progress made towards the actions agreed to in this MOU, to be submitted in conjunction with its biennial assessment report.

This MOU has been read and approved by:

Honors Director:  ______________________________
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Dean of Undergraduate Studies: _____________________

Date:
__________ 

Vice Provost: __________________________________

Date:  __________             

